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SCENE 1 : BLACK 

BEN : -....I have to leave. 

SCENE 2: EXT/END OF DAY/ CAR 

                                                                                                                          We can hearfootsteps, cut from the black, Ben, in his parked                                                              
                                                                                                                    taxi, humming "Youcan get It If you really want ,when the                                                           
                                                                                                                      door opens, Michael, a young man in sport suit with sports                                                            
                                                                                                                    bags, enters the front of the car, with his headphones in                                                           
            ears.       

MICHAEL: - To the bank metro on clapham junction, please! I 
have paid for the back too! 

                                                                                                                    Michael is smiling as he looks at the driver, putting his                                                           
                                                                                                                        feet on the front while humming his song (Born to be Wild),                                                             
                                                                                                                        he then reverses his seat and places his feet on the board.                                                             

BEN: - Almost 6:00 p.m ! Not a little late to go to the bank? 
Do not put your feeton the board, it'susually my son who does 
that... and I don't really like it when astranger does that! 
Makes me think of him... you see, he's not much younger than 
you... It's not very often that I can see my son so I'm 
always glad to another young man. But to tell you the truth, 
I don't have many customers either, except when I replace my 
colleagues and for to tell you everything that's why I don't 
see my son much...either... it's the snake that gets itself 
bites it's tail! Ah what a life! 

MICHAEL: Alright, I get it, I take my feet off! 

MICHAEL,                                                                                                                        in a questioning way by taking the time to find his                                                             
        : - What kind of father is talking about his son like                                                               question                                                                                                                    
that? I mean to a stranger. My father would never do that. I 
mean, he couldn't more today since he's dead. 

BEN: - Well,it's really sad... You know, I'll tell you 
something, kid, I had a terrible life, but my son is the only 
thing that gets me up the morning....Well I guess you don't 
careabout that,you rather we talked about women to kill 
time... or men if that's your thing, I don't know... 

                                                                                                                Michael is about to say something and then Ben cuts him                                                         
                                                                                                                          off.At that moment Michael sees a picture/selfie polaroid of                                                              
                                                                                                                Ben disguised with a redlipstick smile and his son, the                                                         
                                                                                                                            latter bald without eyebrows in a hospitable outfit both with                                                               
                              "fake" smile.                 

BEN : - -When I was married, I would get up with, I would 
sleep with her, I would go tobed on her (he laughs), and one  
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day she decided to sleep with the local Flanders. At first 
you don't know why you have kids; then in the end you only 
live for them...But I lose my manners,I talk, I tell my life 
story, I'm Ben. 

                                                                                Michael looks at him in a confused way.                                         

MICHAEL .: - Michael...my name is Michael. 

BEN: Well pleased to meet you, my eloquent friends! We might 
not have to talk about things in life we can simply discuss 
about sport like the results of... cricket?                                                                                                                        (Michael watches                                                             
     rugby?                          Football! I'm sure                                                         him)        (silence weighs heavily)                                                                            
you're a football fan, I'd love to see my son become a 
football player....Maybe becauseI could have been one you 
know, I was pretty good.... But no,this gentleman wants to be 
an astrophysicist, I didn't even know it could be a real job! 
Life is made of things sometimes... 

MICHAEL : - You always do that? You tell people about your 
life in a boring way ?Oh and the boring part is not what 
bothers me even it prevents me from having to talk. There's 
more than that,I absolutely do not care about it. 

BEN: - Ah but what if if you told me a little bit about 
yourself I wouldn't have to make the conversation for the two 
of us! 

MICHAEL: - I don't have much to say... but you, who seem to 
have so many life experiences,you could tell me something 
that would be useful to me... after all,I paid for my trip I 
might as well get something useful don't you think? 

BEN: - Tell me if I'm wrong, but I feel like something's on 
your mind, boy... Oooh and you know when my son refuses to 
talk, I get into a endless rant all about my long and painful 
day about the usual customers... 

MICHAEL: - Stop! if I tell you what's on my mind, even though 
I do not know you, Ben, I already know a lot about your life, 
I think you need to get into what is bothering me right now. 
So we can talk. 

BEN : - You don't have to take it like that, people don't 
talk much here so we can try to get along just for the 
duration of a trip... 

MICHAEL: - You who have a son, how would you prevent him for 
doing some stupid shit, knowing that he would be convinced 
that it would be a good thing. In three words ! No more... 
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BEN: - So... 

MICHAEL : - That makes one! 

BEN: - Thay may be relative! Shit I said more than three 
words, I'm kidding. It's a joke, uh, well, I'd say it's 
different if it is a moral action or an immoral action. If my 
son does it because of his convictions or if he does it 
against his will. Some stupid shit must be done in some sort 
of ways and other would be better if avoided. It's quite not 
clear but I think my only preventive role is to warn him of 
what might dangerous but he can go hit himself if it what he 
wants to. 

MICHAEL : - What if he wants to kill someone? 

BEN : - If it's my ex-wife why not? AHAH Well, to be serious 
kid, you don't go to the bank to make a simple withdrawal if 
I understood correctly. Oooh please, I know I'm not a smart 
man but I can read in you! What could I say except "don't do 
it"? It's your problem pal. 

MICHAEL : - No, you have broken my balls with your stories, 
you're going to help me on this one. 

BEN: - When you get out of my cab it won't be my problem 
anymore, and I can just tell you that you only have to do it 
if it's the best solution for you. But it's important to take 
responsibility for your actions. It's your responsibility. 

MICHAEL: - It doesn't seem to torment you,sir. What if I'm 
hurt? 

BEN : - No, actually it's none of my business. It would be an 
ambulance or a hearse you need. For example, I assume that I 
work a lot and not to be with my son. Will I complain if he 
refuses to take my calls for the a hundredth time because of 
that? No! If you want to do it, do it. But don't come to get 
my approval or not,don't make excuses for yourself. If it 
makes you feel any better, I won't tell anyone you're a race 
like any other. 

MICHAEL,                        : - You know very well that I          in a meanspirited tone                               
paid you for the return too, and I saw that your son did not 
not just need you to be there... wouldn't you do it? 

BEN : - I guess the worst thing to do would be, especially 
since your motivations may seem obscure and to be honest, I 
don't want to know them. But if I was forced to, I guess I 
wouldn't listen to a 40-year-old taxi driver who spills his 
life out to a future armed convict.                                                                                                                            (he pauses, Michael looks                                                                
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               Better have to shut myself up sometimes...                                                           at him coldly)                                                                                                      

MICHAEL : - The truth is, I don't know what else to do and 
I'm pretty bad at everything I have tried. And ... No one 
talks to me like you did in the last five minutes. 

BEN : I don't think I can convince you in the next five 
minutes, the only way would be to threaten to expose you and 
of course they'll think I'm an accomplice if you tell them 
because I have a good motive and no goodlawyer. 

                            The car stops               

BEN : - Here we are, as planned I'll wait for you, I'm just 
doing what I have to do. 

MICAHAEL : - Thank you... 

BEN: - Why?  

MICHAEL : - For not telling me I was stupid.... 

BEN: - Coming from stupidity itself this would have been a 
paradox. 

                                                                                                                      The two look at each other calmly, Michael gets out of the                                                            
                                                                                                                    car and goes to the bank, Ben hums his song, he starts to                                                           
                                                                                                                          hear noise, he turns on the engine, he hears sirens very far                                                              
                                                                                                                      away, ben starts to realize what he has done, Michael runs                                                            
                                                                                                                        towards the car, he enters and Ben full of remorse looks at                                                             
                            him in panic.               

MICHAEL : - Go, Go, Go ! 

BEN : - We have no chance of getting out of this unscathed, 
boy, I just made the stupid things I just told you. 

MICHAEL :- You have no chance of getting out at all if you 
don't start! 

BEN : - What kind of person am I for not stopping you from 
doing it? What kind of father ? 

MICHAEL: Some bullshit is made to be made other to be 
avoided, right? In your opinion those of not starting your 
car are in which category ? Because the ones I just made, 
we're not gonna catch her!  

                                                                                                                      Ben after a hesitation and taking a look at the picture of                                                            
                                                                                                                          his son and starts driving in a hurry. Panoramic down to the                                                              
                                    black transition.                   
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SCENE 3 : EXT/ NIGHT / CAR IN A LITTLE STREET 

                                                                                                                        The car is embedded against a fence, you can hear sirens in                                                             
                            the distance.               

BEN : - Well, if I may, for the moment I literally screwed up 
again.... 

MICHAEL : - Even then you still find the strength to talk... 
Damn it, I'm sorry I dragged you into my shit... now we're 
both gonna get caught... and your cab is fucked... 

BEN : - Well. don't worry about my cab,Seriously...invest in 
a little shit I barely know. I was thinking I could do 
something useful for once, so I got caught up in empathy... 

MICHAEL : - Look, man, we don't have much time, so you better 
get out of here fast... and we'll pretend we never saw each 
other.  

BEN: - No way  

                                                    Michael pulls out his gun                           

MICHAEL : - You get out of here fast, I don't give you a 
choice, I offer you no excuse not to be with your son. If 
anyone asks you, I stole your car, I threatened to kill your 
son I saw in the pictures.  

BEN : - I wouldn't be good counsel if I didn't take 
responsibility for my actions..... 

MICHAEL : - Look, you're no one to give advice, no one in 
this story is benefiting because the only person who needs 
you to be a chatterbox is your son.  

                                                                                                        Michael grabbed one of the bags and threw it at Ben                                                     

BEN : - Listen Michael... 

MICHAEL : - We don't have time for your rants, you need it, 
we know it, now we're clearing the cops won't fall asleep 
like me with your sermons. 

                                                              Ben sketches a tearful smile.                                 

                                                                                                                      The two protagonists look at each other as they get out of                                                            
                                                                                                                          the car, each picking up a bag, and smile nervously, Michael                                                              
                                                                                                                        puts on his headphones and the song "I want You Break Free"                                                             
                  begins.           
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